Bassenthwaite Parish Council
Minutes of the Bassenthwaite Parish Council Meeting 

 held in the Parish Room, Bassenthwaite on Thursday 7th December 2017 at 7.30pm.
 Bass meeting 129    
Councillors Present: J Stephens, S Langcake, N Harrop, H Reb, J Mattinson, B James, K McMillan & E Trafford.                                

  Also Present: A Bowe, G Oliver, I McCoy (United Utilities) & E Clark (Clerk).  

   Prior to the start of the meeting, Ian McCoy, Stakeholder Manager for United Utilities gave an update presentation on the progress of the United Utilities Water Pipeline Project.  

United Utilities have now been in the area since 2014 and have tried to attend parish council meetings at least every twelve months and hold drop in sessions at various venues.    

Year 1 started in April this year following the discharging of numerous planning conditions.  Work will commence at Thirlmere next week with the introduction of new valves which can thoroughly control the water flow and will greatly help with the Keswick floods.  They can allow 400 million litres of water to be released a day without flooding anyone (currently 80 million).  They will also allow the water to be better used i.e. should it become necessary, Manchester could be cut off from the Thirlmere water supply and supplied by Wales. The mining & nuclear industries are being encouraged to use bore holes for their water supply.  The trend for the amount of water people are using is generally decreasing but 10 million litres has been made available for growth. From Bridekirk towards Wigton 13km pipeline has been laid this year, twin pipe is used for resilience and so the water may be switched between the two.  The Quarry Hill Treatment works is now to be used for maintenance and as a laboratory as there are strict planning restrictions on it.  The A591 road to Dodds Wood has been closed for 5 weeks and tomorrow Cumbria County Council will inspect it to see if it can be re-opened (embargo from the 12th).  It was asked if the drains around the Calvert Trust could have been cleaned out whilst all this work was happening?  

The Positive Points from Year 1 are; Over 155,000 man hours have been worked with no accidents. A number of planning conditions have been discharged/satisfied. 40km of pipe has been procured, and 22km has been shipped from Spain to Workington dock yard and then shipped to site with no complaints e.g. regarding vehicle movements.  14 contractors’ compounds/lay-down areas have been enabled. 17km of pipe is in the ground. Over 175,000 cubic metres of soil has been excavated at Williamsgate Water Treatment Works, and 40 plus water crossings have been completed.    Lessons Learned in Year 1; Environment issues including the weather being wetter than anticipated, the amount of extra work required in the discharging of planning conditions had been greatly underestimated, Applethwaite Lane closed for 7 weeks instead of the planned 3 weeks.  
The PPA Group stated that work was to stop at the end of November but due to exceptionally wet weather it ceased two weeks early.  There will now be a review of the programme and preparation for Year 2 will start early next year.  In January shafts will be sunk and a tunnelling machine will be brought in to although the pipeline to be carried under the River Greta (Sheep Dog Field).  The rock from this tunnelling will be crushed and used elsewhere and when complete the shaft will be filled in.  

Year 2 will be a very busy year with the foundations of the water treatment works to be started, two service reservoirs to be built, one being a 20 million service reservoir at Moota Hill and one at Frizington, the Cockermouth to Frizington pipeline to be built and the Isel/Bridekirk pipeline and the Underskiddaw pipeline to meet in the middle.   Pipeline scheduled to be finished by 2021.  

This February the public exhibitions will continue with the nearest being at The Lakes Distillery & The Skiddaw Hotel.  The A591 is the only road expected to be fully closed, traffic lights will be used on the Castle Inn to Armathwaite road. The council voiced their concerns with regards to the damaged verges especially on the Scarness Road.   
The Legacy Fund is about to be launched (December/1st week of January) and will be an online application, administered by the Cumbria Community Foundation.  It is to be open to anyone directly affected by the delivery of the West Cumbrian Water Pipeline and individual grants are available upto £10,000 per initiative but numerous initiatives may be submitted over the 3years. The board which will be made-up of representatives from Allerdale Borough Council, United Utilities, Copeland the LDNPA etc and will meet every 3 months to together decide who is most eligible to receive a grant.   The board’s first meeting will be in February, there will be 12 board meetings in total over the 3 years and the grant money will be spread evenly over that time.  There is also a Woodland Fund which is a grant that is available to replace trees that have been removed.  Over the past two years money has already been spent on the following; An underpass at Thirlmere to facilitate a cycleway and open up Thirlmere, Copeland initiatives including employing a skills & deprivation officer, sponsorship of various events in Cumbria, Community Events, sponsorship of Calvert Trust- Go Herdwick, funding an education officer providing water and environmental information to schools, UU have signed as a World Heritage Site Status Partner & are committed to continue to engage with relevant councils, and have a stake holder management group covering many organisations.

  Mr Mc Coy (UU) & Mr Bowe left the meeting 8.35pm 
Mr Oliver advised on the following; he fully supported the fingerpost sign at Bass Chapel being kept and that parking at the Chapel Road junction was still an issue and a Traffic Regulation Order cost £2-£3,000 not £4000 as previously stated.  The hedgerow on School Road narrows the road when left uncut for too long, could lower sections be cut more frequently?  Beck Edge is beginning to undercut again and is becoming worse overtime.  The footbridge belonging to the National Park is very slippery.  He would like to again tender for the grasscutting on The Green, he would cut and collect the grass twice a month and would be cheaper than the current contractor.  He would be helping with the Christmas tree this year and suggested that lights are also strung through the Elm trees on The Green (LED low wattage lights £17.99 for 10m plus £5 starter plug & cable).
  Mr Oliver left the meeting at 9.00pm.        
1)  Apologies - Apologies for absence were received & accepted from Cllr Armstrong, Cllr Grainger (Allerdale Borough Councillor) & Cllr Bowness (Cumbria County Councillor). 

2)  Minutes - Resolved – that the Chair sign the minutes of the Parish Council meeting held on 2nd November 2017.   
3)  Public Participation – no members of the public present.

 4) Requests for Dispensations - There were no requests for dispensations.

 5) Declaration of Interests – There were no declarations of interest.

 6) Cumbria Constabulary – PCSO 5356 Smith was not present at the meeting but forwarded the following update email; the first 10 week Parish Council Engagement Meeting was held on Tuesday 7th November 2017 at 7.30pm at Cockermouth Police Station. The clerk from Buttermere and 2 councillors from Embleton attended and the meeting was very positive with everyone feeling they now had stronger links between the parish and the police.  The next 10 week Parish Council Engagement meeting will be on Tuesday 16th of January 2018 at 7.30pm at Cockermouth Station. A reminder will be sent nearer the time. All clerks and councillors are invited.  I do not provide an agenda as these meetings are led by those that attend to enable the sharing of information and concerns.
  7) Chairman’s Announcements
a) The West Cumbria Water Supplies Project wish to continue their community engagement with the local community by way of  drop in sessions with the next one being held at the Underskiddaw Village Hall from 3.30pm until 7pm on 13th December.   

b) The Police and Crime Commissioner Peter McCall  would like to know how you feel about how much you pay towards the funding of policing services, and how you would feel about increasing the policing element of your council tax next year.  This year he is asking whether residents would be willing to pay 1.92% more per year – which represents £4.23 for a Band D property, or just over 8p per week. To take part in the consultation, please log on to the survey at: https://cumbria-pcc.gov.uk/finance-governance/budget-finance/budgets/.  The consultation will run until Friday 8 December. 

c) The advertising of Hearse House & the Church Rooms is being organised by Bob Smeaton who now has keys for both.  It is believed that there have already been a few enquiries about the Rooms as the advert has been seen on the website. 

d) An email from The Revd Peter Streatfield asks that thanks & gratitude be passed onto the Parish Council for their cheque of £500 towards the grass cutting in St John’s Churchyard in Bassenthwaite.  
e) A letter from Val James on behalf of the British Legion Poppy Appeal thanked the parish council for their kind donation of £25.00. 
f) The Keswick & District Community First Responders are asking for those interested in providing hands on support to the Bassenthwaite community through becoming a First Responder to get in touch with Dr Crosbie, chairman of the group.  
8)  Payment of Accounts – the following payments were considered & approved for payment;             

   (a)  Clerk’s Salary 01.10.17 – 31.12.17                                            £ 424.36
         Postage 23.92, Printer Ink 25.87
                                            £   49.79

   (b)  HM Revenue & Customs - PAYE    


     £ 106.20
   (c)  D L Electrical Supplies – Electric Supply Tested                      £   25.00   

  9) Financial Report - The balance as at the 7th of December 2017 is £16802.05 on all three PC accounts – Approved.   The 2017/18 budget was reviewed and approved.
  10) Budget & Precept for 2018/19 - the budget for 2018/19 was considered and approved. It was unanimously agreed that the precept for 2018/19 be kept at £7350.00 as per the 2017/18 precept.  It was advised that the CTRS grant for 2018/19 would be £29.33.
   11) Planning   
 a)  App Ref No: 7/2017/2248 – Removal of existing farm building & proposed replacement cattle loose house – Low House Farm, Bassenthwaite – APPROVED LDNPA 20/11/17.   

   12) Highways – the clerk advised that with regards to the temporary 30mph limit at the Chapel crossroads, highways stated the following; there is no scope to implement this permanently: a rural road that is a primary route is not somewhere that we would typically apply such a speed limit.  I understand councillors concerns in relation to this junction; however the (pending) renewed warning signage will help matters plus collision history here is favourable.
         Cllr James advised that he had met with Jimmy Irving from Allerdale Borough Council and new dog bins had been installed on the Scarness Road and below the Castle Inn  (letter of thanks to be sent to Mr Irving).  The road sweeper had been through the village and made an excellent job (letter of thanks to be sent to highways).  The Scarness & Park Wood roads were in the hands of the highways team.

         The following highway issues were noted; a drain on The Green requires jetting (top of Winding Gate passed Orchard Row & across The Green).  Jetting required outside Orchard Cottage – full of roots.            

  13) Reports – no reports received from councillors attending meetings of other organisations.
  14) Cast Iron Fingerpost at the Chapel – Andrew Nicholls kindly forwarded the following information with regards to the restoration of the signpost; a quote from the Signpost Restoration company of £2059.00 plus vat, possible funding available from the Heritage Lottery Fund, Cumbria Community Foundation but on both occasions the signpost may need to be gifted to the village so it is no longer the responsibility of Highways & a funding application would need to come from a group or organisation rather than the Parish Council itself.  It was agreed that a grant from the United Utilities Legacy Fund would probably be the most effective and practical solution to the issue. The clerk advised that she had received an email from Mr Moore who offered his services, having restored over 100 fingerposts in Carlisle & Eden District.  He advised that costs vary from £600-£900 per post depending on the number of fingers and repairs.  On contacting Mr Moore he agreed that when next in the area he would assess the sign and supply the parish council with a quote for the works required.             
 15)  Village Green Drain –  the clerk reported that the steward for this area has this in hand and reflector posts would be installed around the drain in the near future. 
 16) 2017 Christmas Tree – Cllr James reported that Roy Beaty had kindly agreed to take over the role of organising the annual parish Christmas tree and had everything in order for this year’s tree.
 17) Items for next Agenda - new items to be with the clerk by Wednesday the 24th of January 2018.
 18) Date of Next Meeting – it was noted that the next meeting of the Parish Council would be on Thursday the 1st of February 2018.   
                                         The chair closed the meeting at 9.50pm. 
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